Editorial

Reinstating the Queens: Reassessing the Hadith on Women's Political Leadership

The leadership of women at the highest political level remains an ongoing controversial issue for Muslims.¹ And yet women have led both medieval and modern Muslim societies – Pakistan, Indonesia, and Bangladesh – thereby rendering this debate, in practice, moot. But quite a few Muslim men consider this reality as an abomination and perversion.

In his *Al-Ahkām al-Sultānīyah wa al-Wilāyāt al-Dīnīyah*, al-Mawardi (d. 1058) discusses the imamate in the sense of the caliphate (*khilāfah*: Islamic leadership) and lists its conditions.² Rather surprisingly, gender is not one of them. However, Asghar Ali Engineer writes that "al-Mawardi maintained that a woman cannot be made head of state."³ Although the gender clause is not found in *Al-Ahkām al-Sultānīyah* written by the Hanbali Abu Ya'la al-Farra' (d. 1113) and other early works, later scholars categorically include it.

The Shafi'i Ahmad ibn Ali al-Qalqashandi (d. 1418) cites masculinity as the first of the fourteen conditions of eligibility. He bases his decision on the hadith reported by al-Bukhari and narrated by the Companion Abu Bakra. This scholar explains how a leader has to mingle with other men to discuss state affairs, an act that Islam prohibits for women. He adds that "because a woman is incomplete in her own right, as she does not even control her marriage, she cannot be made a leader over others."⁴ I contend that his and similar remarks are seriously influenced by cultural circumstances, ones that are not truly reflective of Islam.

The Hadith and Its Narrator

Al-Bukhari reported that Abu Bakra (Nufay' ibn al-Harith) narrated that "when news reached the Prophet that the Persians had made Khosrau's (Kisra Shirawayh) daughter (Buran) their queen, he said: 'Never will such a people succeed who make a woman their ruler." This hadith has been used ever since to deprive women of holding leadership (e.g., leader and judge) positions. In his commentary on al-Bukhari, al-Qastalani (d. 1517) claims that this is the majority opinion.⁵ However, scholars actually hold three different positions: (1) It pertains to all women and all kinds of leadership, (2) it applies only to the caliphate, and that (3) it is a either a fabrication or a narration by a single person. If the latter is true, the hadith must be considered inadmissible, especially in constitutional matters.

On the first position, scholars point out that its proponents neither related this hadith to various Qur'anic verses about female leadership, nor did they connect it to other related ones or to the totality of the Shari'ah or Islam's worldview. As a result, for the sake of fairness, it is suggested that this hadith must be understood in light of the others that are specific to Persia and Khosrau as opposed to being viewed in terms of a specific historical incident.

"Therefore, the hadith is specific to Persians under the umbrella of prophecy [foretelling the fates of other people] and glad tidings [for Muslims], and not in the domain of passing a legal ruling."⁶ Although Islamic jurisprudence contains a principle that "considers the generality of the word rather than the specificity of the cause (*al-'ibra bi 'umūm al-lafẓ, lā bi khuṣūṣ al-sabab*)," there is strong evidence in this case to warrant that it be made specific. The evidence for this statement is the Qur'an's acknowledgement that the Queen of Sheba was a wise ruler who led her people to success [both religiously and politically] (Q. 27: 23-44).

This point is significant, since the Qur'an never discounts this particular example. Furthermore, Ibn Hajar al-Asqalani's (d. 1449) observation that the hadith serves as a complement to the story of Khosrau, who destroyed the Prophet's letter to him, strengthens the argument. This incident prompted the Prophet to pray that Persia's ruler and monarchy be destroyed. A hadith narrated by Ibn Abbas (d. 687) that actually precedes the "lack of success hadith" in al-Bukhari states:

The Messenger of God sent a letter to Khosrau (Barwiz) through Abd Allah ibn Hudhafa al-Sahmi. He ordered the latter to deliver it to the leader of al-Bahrayn (al-Mundhir ibn Sawi al-'Abdi), who, in turn, sent it to Khosrau. When he read it, he tore it up. I [al-Zuhri] believe Ibn al-Musayyib said: "Then the Messenger of God prayed that they be destroyed completely.⁷

Ibn Hajar explains how this prayer and prophecy came true by citing another hadith, one that proclaims that Khosrau wrote to Badhan, his representative in Yemen, and told him to send two people to the Prophet. Upon reading Badhan's message, the Prophet asked his emissaries to return home and inform their king that "My Lord killed your Lord last night."⁸ This was the beginning of the series of events that resulted in the enthronement of Khosrau's daughter.

Editorial

It is believed that the son (Shirawayh) had killed his father (Barwiz) in order to ascend the throne and that, before this, the father had been plotting to kill his son. The son died six months after his father. But, according to al-Qastalani, he had already killed all of his brothers so that the only family member left to succeed him was his daughter Buran.⁹ The Prophet, upon learning of this, prophesied a dire fate for the people of Persia, as opposed to a statement of general application. As such, this hadith cannot be considered a religious ruling that disqualifies women from leadership positions.

As for the second position, its advocates have failed to consider the hadith in the context of other hadiths and the lack of any authentic proof that it specifies political leadership. The third position was faulted for totally rejecting the hadith as fabricated or as unworthy of consideration simply because only one person narrated it. However, this last position is perhaps the most significant, and possibly the most damning, one. Therefore, probing this issue further is necessary because its reliability, or lack thereof, could be a decisive factor in this debate. This is also imperative because the entire disqualification argument is based solely upon this hadith.

Questioning a hadith's reliability is usually due to its chain of transmitters (*sanad*) or text (*matn*). As Abu Bakra was the only Companion to narrate it, which he did for the first time some twenty-five years after Prophet's death, some modern scholars have subjected him to intense scrutiny. But before looking at their arguments, let's consider some biographical details about him recorded by earlier scholars.

In his *Usd al-Ghābah*, Ibn al-Athir (d. 1232) introduces this person as Nufay' ibn al-Harith ibn Kalada and then quickly points out that he might have been a son of al-Harith's slave Masruh.¹⁰ He was called Abu Bakra because he was riding a young female camel (*bakra*) when joined the Muslims during the siege of Ta'if. The Prophet freed him upon his conversion, which conferred upon him the status of *mawlā rasūl Allāh*.

Most importantly, Ibn al-Athir points out that Abu Bakra was one of the distinguished (*fudalā*') and finest Companions. But he was also one of those who accused al-Mughirah ibn Shu'bah, a fellow Companion, and a certain woman of adultery. Moreover Caliph Umar ordered him to be flogged for slander (*qadhf*) and then asked him to repent in order to avoid being discredited and regarded as an untrustworthy witness for the rest of his life. Abu Bakra refused to do so, saying that "Of course (*lā jaram*) [then], I will never bear witness between two [others]."¹¹ Although his sterling reputation is severely tainted, it seems that historians and Hadith compilers were willing to forgive or simply ignore the consequences of his conviction for bearing false witness.

Muhyi al-Din al-Nawawi (d. 1277), the well-known traditionist and commentator on *Şahīh Muslim*, echoes the same positive sentiment¹² in his *Tahdhīb* to such an extent that he does not even mention Abu Bakra's "false accusation" and punishment. One suspects that al-Nawawi's concern was to portray him as reliable and capable of narrating hadiths, for he mentions that this Companion narrated approximately 132 hadiths, eight of which both al-Bukhari and Muslim agreed upon (al-Bukhari reports five of Abu Bakra's other hadiths; Muslim reports a single additional hadith). For these hadith scholars to report and record a person's hadiths in their books is quite a recommendation of their authenticity. It is, therefore, hardly surprising that al-Nawawi chose not to inform his readers of Abu Bakra's tainted image. What is puzzling, however, is how he or even al-Bukhari and Muslim could have ignored that particular information, given the gravity of such a punishment (Q. 24: 4-5) and its serious implications in terms of narrating hadiths.

For his part, Ibn Kathir (d. 1372) reiterates in his *Al-Bidāyah* what had already been said about this Companion's originally distinguished character and the consequences of his punishment. He adds a report on Abu Bakra's neutral position during the Battle of the Camel.¹³

Some contemporary scholars, among them Fatima Mernissi and Jamal al-Banna, totally reject the reliability of Abu Bakra. After reviewing some of the earlier historiographers' statements, al-Banna remarks:

These statements speak of his virtue, but they do not deny the huge stain $(sh\bar{a}'ibah)$ that is attached to him, a [stain] from which he did not repent alongside the other people. And this has impacted his honesty and probity as well as the soundness and integrity of his hadith. For the Qur'an is clear that: "and those who accuse chaste women and produce not four witnesses, flog them with eighty stripes, and reject their testimony forever. They indeed are the disobedient to Allah. Except those who repent thereafter and do righteous deeds; verily, Allah is Oft-Forgiving, Most Merciful." (Q. 24: 4-5)¹⁴

Even though this verse seems to require that the accuser be flogged, Muslims understand it to include all witnesses, should they number less than four. And if Umar actually punished this Companion and asked him to repent, then why, after his refusal to do so, should his "isolated" hadith be accepted, especially in light of the verse? The only possible explanation as to why scholars as rigid and strict as al-Bukhari and Muslim reported it is the general consideration that all Companions were honest in this regard. However, it seems that both of them committed a serious violation of the Qur'anic injunction by accepting this particular hadith and some of his other ones.

Editorial

Does this mean that the complex discipline created by the traditionists to assess chains of transmitters does not apply to Companions? Otherwise, Abu Bakra's refusal to repent would have rendered him unreliable. But for modern scholars such as al-Banna, no one, including highly respected Companions, is exempt from the rule of the Qur'anic verse because nothing is more important than narrating the Prophet's hadith, particularly when it involves such decisive matters. Therefore, al-Banna suggests that Abu Bakra's hadith be rejected and that qualified Muslim women be allowed to assume their rightful leadership positions.¹⁵

Then there is the hadith's text, which some scholars consider "corrupt" due to its several versions and renditions. This is a problem for modern scholars, for who can be certain of the Prophet's exact words? Nevertheless, a strong case can be made for interpreting the hadith as specific only to Persia's future (not a general ruling) or for rejecting it and its implications for the reasons given above.

This Issue

We begin with David Belt's "Islam as a Platform for Politics: The Post-9/11 U.S. Conservative Popular Security Discourse." His analysis provides a framework that conceptualizes popular discourses as interested fields of political struggle, deepens the characterization of this popular discourse as "Islamophobia," and analyzes how it has functioned politically at the domestic level. Belt specifically examines how a part of the conservative elite and institutions seized upon Islam as another opportune space to advance their struggle against their domestic political opponents.

Md. Mahmudul Hasan's "Discovering Doris Lessing: Convergences between Islam and Her Thoughts," which looks at this controversial British author's thoughts and locates possible commonalities with certain facets of Islamic thought. Hasan shows that her diverse ideas have various elements in common with Islamic perspectives.

AbdulHameed Badmas Yusuf's "On the Limitation and Openendedness of the Shari'ah's Necessary Universals: A Perspective" critically examines the viewpoints of various modern scholars who oppose limiting the necessary universals to five. He further establishes that these five values precisely represent humanity's basic needs. As such, the other proposed values can be regarded either as means or as complements to them.

This issue ends with Zahra Seif-Amirhosseini's "The Growing Trend of Homeschooling in the Washington Metropolitan Area Muslim Community," in which she shows that the main reasons for this are very similar to those of non-Muslim homeschoolers: religion, family values, and a morally based education provided in a safe environment.

I hope that our readers will find these papers not only thought-provoking and stimulating, but also sources of inspiration and motivation for their own research.

Endnotes

- The modern debate on this issue began when Benazir Bhutto was elected prime minister of Pakistan in 1988. Charles Amjad-Ali, "Women Leadership in Islam," *Al-Mushīr* 31, no. 4 (1989): 123. For more on medieval-era female leaders, see Fatima Mernissi, *The Forgotten Queens of Islam*, trans. Mary Jo Lakeland (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1994).
- 2. Ali Ibn Muhammad al-Mawardi, *Al-Aḥkām al-Sulṭānīyah wa al-Wilāyāt al-Dīnīyah* (Beruit: Dar al-Kitab al-Arabi, 1994), 29-32.
- 3. Amjad-Ali, "Women," 130.
- 4. Ahmad ibn Ali al-Qalqashandi, *Ma'āthir al-Ināfa fī Ma'ālim al-Khilāfah* (Beirut: Alam al-Kutub, 1980) 1:31-32.
- 5. Shihab al-Din Ahmad al-Qastalani, *Irshād al-Sārī li Sharḥ Ṣaḥīḥ al-Bukhārī* (Beirut: Dar al-Fikr, 1990), 9:464.
- 6. Hibah Ra'uf 'Izzat, *Al-Mar'ah wa al-'Amal al-Siyāsī: Ru'ya Islamīyah* (Herndon, VA: International Institute of Islamic Thought, 1995), 132-34.
- 7. Ahmad ibn Hajar al-Asqalani, *Fatḥ al-Bārī bi Sharḥ Ṣaḥīḥ al-Bukhārī* (Beirut: Dar al-Maʿrifah, 1980), 8:126.
- 8. Ibid., 127.
- 9. Al-Qastalani, Irshād, 9:464.
- Abu Bakra himself reportedly said: "I am one of you in the religion, for I am a client (mawlā) of the Messenger of God. But if people insist on associating me [to my genealogy], then I am Nufay' ibn Masrūh." Ibn al-Athir, Usd al-Ghābah fī Ma'rifat al-Şahābah (Cairo: Dar al-Sha'b, 1970), 6:38.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Muhyi al-Din al-Nawawi, *Tahdhīb al-Asmā' wa al-Lughāt* (Cairo: al-Sina'at al-Muniriyyah, n.d.), 2:198.
- 13. Ibn Kathir, *Al-Bidāyah wa al-Nihāyah* (Beirut: Dar al-Kutub al-'Ilmiyyah, 1985), 8:59.
- 14. Jamal al-Banna, *Al-Mar'at al-Muslimah bayna Taḥrīr al-Qur'ān wa Taqyīd al-Fuqahā'* (Cairo: Dar al-Fikr al-Islamii, 1998), 81.
- 15. Ibid., 82.

Zakyi Ibrahim, Editor Comparative Religion Department California State University, Fullerton, CA zibrahim@fullerton.edu

х